
 

 
Reston Community Center 

Board of Governors Monthly Meeting 
February 6, 2017 

8:00 p.m.  
Meeting Agenda 

 
 
 
8:00 – Call to Order       Beverly Cosham, Chair  
 
8:01 – Approval of Agenda      Beverly Cosham, Chair 
 
8:02 – Approval of Minutes and Board Actions    Beverly Cosham, Chair 

 Approval of December 5, 2016 Board Minutes  
(As Reviewed and Approved by the Board Secretary) 

 Approval of December 5, 2016 Board Actions  
(As Reviewed and Approved by the Board Secretary) 

 
8:05 – Chair’s Remarks       Beverly Cosham, Chair 
 
8:08 – Introduction of Visitors       
  
8:10 – Citizen Input  
 
8:12 – Committee Reports   

 January 6-7 Strategic Planning Meetings (Long Range Planning Committee) 
        Michelle Moyer, Committee Chair 

 January 30 Long Range Planning Committee Meeting  Michelle Moyer, Committee Chair 

 February 6 Long Range Planning Committee Meeting  Michelle Moyer, Committee Chair 
 
8:25 – Approval of Committee Reports     Beverly Cosham, Chair 
 
8:27 – Board Member Input on Activities Attended     
 
8:37 – Executive Director’s Report     Leila Gordon, Executive Director 
 
8:42 – Old Business       Beverly Cosham, Chair 
 
8:46 – New Business        Beverly Cosham, Chair 
 
8:50 – Adjournment  
 
 
 
 

Reminders:   
Event            Date   Time.   
Community Relations and Program/Policy Joint Committee Meeting February 13  6:30 p.m.  
Finance Committee Meeting      February 27  6:30 p.m.  
March Monthly Meeting       March 6  8:00 p.m.  
Community Relations and Program/Policy Joint Committee Meeting March 13  6:30 p.m.  
 
Professional Touring Artist Series – reminder to release tickets please if you’re not using them.  
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SUMMARY OF MINUTES 

RESTON COMMUNITY CENTER 
BOARD OF GOVERNORS MEETING 

DECEMBER 5, 2016 
Present were: 

 Bev Cosham, Chair 
 Bill Bouie 

 Michelle Moyer 
 Lisa Sechrest-Ehrhardt

 Vicky Wingert 
 Gerald Zavala 
 Bill Penniman 

 Bill Keefe 
 Paul D. Thomas 

Attending from the RCC Staff: 
 Leila Gordon, Executive Director 
 Cristin Bratt, Public Information Officer 

 
The Chair called the meeting to order at 8:04 p.m.  
 
MOTION #1:  
Approval of the November Agenda 
Bill P. moved that the Agenda be approved. Bill B. seconded the motion. The motion passed 
unanimously.  
 
MOTION #2:  
Approval of the November 7, 2016 Board Minutes 
Bill B. moved that the Board approve the November 7, 2016 Board Minutes. Vicky W. seconded the 
motion. The motion passed unanimously.  
 
MOTION #3:  
Approval of the November 7, 2016 Board Actions 
Bill B. moved that the Board approve the November 7, 2016 Board Actions. Bill P. seconded the motion. 
The motion passed unanimously.  
 
Chair’s Remarks  
Bev noted that she had a conversation at an event with people who she encouraged to share views with 
us and that they will likely be joining us in February.  
 
Introduction of Visitors 
None. 
 
Citizen Input 
None. 
 
Committee Reports  
Michelle Moyer said we briefly discussed the election at the November 19 Board Orientation (Long Range 
Planning meeting) and then dove in to how we can continue to make a positive difference in Reston. She 
said Supervisor Cathy Hudgins and Leila talked about the need to institutionalize our relationships with 
our Fairfax County Public School and other partners and the collaborative framework for the programs 
and services we deliver in order to ensure their longevity. The group also talked at length about Reston 
Town Center North development and the board members emphasized to Cathy that they would like to 
see the Reston Master Plan Task Force language about the overall objectives for the entire area included 
or referenced on materials and in the solicitations during the development process. The group also 
discussed the Strategic Planning Sessions in January, including a possible new cost center to deliver 
content related to digital media, video and film production. The binders provided to the Board will serve as 
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reference materials for members during their terms on the Board; at the request of Bill B., Cristin later 
sent a link to that material as well.  
 
MOTION #4:  
Approval of the Committee Report 
Bill P. moved that the Board approve the Committee Report. Bill K. seconded the motion. The motion 
passed unanimously.  
 
Board Member Input on Activities Attended 
Paul said he has been at every South Lakes High School football games since son is in their marching 
band and drum line. He also attended the Reston Town Center Holiday Parade; he had a fantastic spot in 
the grandstand to watch a fantastic parade.  
 
Bill P. attended a Planning and Zoning meeting and the Reston Town Center Holiday Parade with his 
grandkids. They really like their bells that were distributed to the crowd.  
 
Vicky missed the parade because she was ill, but her granddaughter filled her in on all of it. She also 
attended the Gifts from the HeART event at RCC Lake Anne. On the same day, Santa’s barge arrived at 
Lake Anne and she gave him her wish list.  
 
Lisa attended the parade in the grandstand and even her adult children were amazed. She has also 
attended a few Reston Historic Trust Board meetings. She said she thought she knew a lot about Reston 
but she’s learning even more from serving on that board.  
 
Michelle volunteered at RCC’s Thanksgiving Food drive and gave huge kudos to Kevin Danaher for his 
work on that, as well as Brian Gannon’s crew that does cleanup. She said she volunteered and then went 
downstairs to swim. When she came back upstairs after her workout, the Community Room was spotless. 
She also went to Gifts from the HeART and other Jingle on Lake Anne activities, as well as the Reston 
Chorale concert. 
 
Gerald volunteered for the Food Drive event on Thanksgiving. He attended the parade from the streets 
and thoroughly enjoyed it.  
 
Bill B. had Park Authority meetings and noted that he met with a respected group of colleagues who 
praised Lisa’s work at Southgate Community Center.  
 
Bill K. attended the Gifts from the HeART event, as well as the Black Nativity performance, which he 
thought was great.  
 
Bev attended Sherri Edelen’s CenterStage performance, the YMCA Gala, GRACE Chairman’s dinner, 
Board Orientation and the first RCO concert of the season. She also delivered remarks at South Lakes 
High School’s Ethics Day. She volunteered for the Food Drive event and saw Black Nativity. She 
attended the annual Leadership Fairfax Awards event to represent RCC.  
 
Executive Director Report  
Leila reviewed her report and provided updates on the pool caulking and solar panels. She mentioned 
that Public Information Officer Cristin Bratt would be receiving an Outstanding Performance Award Friday, 
December 9 for her work on improving our implementation of social media and tracking its impact. The 
Board congratulated Cristin.  
 
Leila provided some statistics on the Food Drive and said we collected 15,000 pounds of food and cash 
or gift cards with a total estimated value of $25,800. That is enough to feed 900 families for 2.5 months. 
She noted that this was made possible due to the business partners (in Reston and a few other locations) 
that hosted donation boxes, as well as the 192 volunteers who gave their time to sort, box, load and 
deliver food to Cornerstones over the course of three days. She noted that the Reston Town Center 
Holiday Parade – for which we are a sponsor – placed in the top five in USA TODAY’s poll for best 
parade in the country, finishing ahead of the Macy’s Thanksgiving Day Parade. The Gifts from the HeART 
event was expanded to put vendors in the wellness studio for the first time. Ali Clements will receive the 
Fairfax County 2016 Transportation Advisory Council Award of Merit at the Board of Supervisors meeting 
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on December 6 in recognition of her work with RCC Rides. RCC Rides also received the Best New 
Program award for our population category at the Virginia Recreation and Parks Society (VRPS) program 
in November.  
 
Leila said that we received a beautiful comment following Beyond Sacred: Voices of Muslim Identity from 
a patron who took the time to email it to PD. The patron touched on was how moved she was not just by 
the content and the timeliness but the fact that it was so authentic and heartfelt. The patron noted that 
RCC’s programs always stimulate her because they come from a place of meaning. Leila said this was a 
great compliment to our organization.  
 
Old Business 
Lisa said that Andy Sigle from South Lakes High School asked that she provide sessions at the school 
similar to the one she conducted during We Make Reston last year. She noted that they had one meeting 
just before the RestON launch and they discussed having a panel of high school students discuss their 
experiences. She noted that there has been a shift in focus because of a concern for the students’ safety, 
but they are still pursuing an event that addresses both diversity and this concern. For many people in our 
community, things have changed since the general election and people are expressing that they feel 
more fearful. Leila noted that Sharon Bulova wrote at length in her monthly newsletter about the County’s 
stance on inclusivity. Sharon noted that we will educate all children regardless of the status of their 
parents. Leila was happy to see that top-level leadership in the County is embracing the same values for 
which Reston stands. We’re looking to reaffirm those values and our commitment to inclusivity. Lisa also 
noted that there is a very moving student-created mural at South Lakes High School called We Are South 
Lakes.  
 
New Business  
Bill asked for a reminder of the Strategic Planning Sessions schedule. Leila said they will be on Friday 
and Saturday, January 6 and 7. She said that during the Friday portion, we will review our data and where 
we are in terms of the new Strategic Plan. On Saturday, we’ll discuss aquatics facility capital project 
planning, as well as two new programming concepts.  
 
MOTION #5  
To Adjourn the Meeting 
Paul moved to adjourn the meeting at 8:40 p.m. Bill B. seconded the motion. The motion passed 
unanimously. 
  
 
 
 
        ____________________________ 

        Lisa Sechrest-Ehrhardt, 
        Board Secretary 
 
 
 
        ______January 13, 2017________ 
        Date 
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BOARD ACTIONS TAKEN AT BOARD OF GOVERNORS MEETING ON DECEMBER 5, 2016: 
  

16-1205-1  Bd  That the Board approve the Agenda  
 
16-1205-2 Bd  That the Board approve the November 7, 2016 Board Minutes  
 
16-1205-3 Bd  That the Board approve the November 7, 2016 Board Actions  
 
16-1205-4 Bd  That the Board approve the Committee Report 
 
16-1205-5 Bd  That the meeting be adjourned 

 
 
 
 
 
        ____________________________ 

        Lisa Sechrest-Ehrhardt, 
        Board Secretary 
 
 
 
        ______January 13, 2017________ 
        Date 
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RESTON COMMUNITY CENTER 
BOARD OF GOVERNORS  

LONG RANGE PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT 
JANUARY 6, 2017 

 
Present were: 

 Bev Cosham 
 Bill Bouie 
 Lisa Sechrest-Ehrhardt 
 Michelle Moyer 

 Bill Keefe 
 Vicky Wingert 
 Paul D. Thomas 
 Bill Penniman

Absent and excused: 
 Gerald Zavala 

 
Attending from the RCC Staff: 

 Leila Gordon, Executive Director 
 Thomas Ward, Deputy Director 
 Eileen Boone 
 Linda Ifert 
 Joe Leary 
 Pam Leary 
 Fred Russo 

 
 Renata Wojcicki 
 BeBe Nguyen 
 Brian Gannon 
 Harun Rashid 
 Cristin Bratt 
 Barbara Wilmer 

 
Introduction 
Bev welcomed everyone at 2:04 p.m. Leila explained that we don’t have guests, but if members of the 
public do join us, they will have the opportunity to give comments and leave comments with us for the 
record. She added the public will have an opportunity to engage with the Board and staff at the February 
Community Relations and Program/Policy Joint Committee Meeting on February 13. Bev introduced 
Karen Cleveland, who is serving as facilitator for the two-day Strategic Planning Session. Karen reviewed 
the retreat objectives.  
 
Karen reviewed the agenda for the two-day session (see attached). Everyone introduced themselves and 
shared their role at RCC and what they hope to accomplish over the next two days. The group generally 
looked forward to two days of effort resulting in fresh, exciting ideas we can collectively implement for the 
betterment of the Reston community.  
 
Strategic Plan Review 
The group reviewed the new Strategic Plan for 2016-2021. Leila said that the Master Arts Plan Task 
Force (MAP TF) Market Study and Needs Analysis Request for Proposal (RFP) process kicks off in 
February. That will deliver a clear understanding of the audience demand issues related to new arts 
venues. The County-supported studies and research being undertaken by the MAP TF will support our 
efforts to build a performing arts facility. This process will hopefully conclude by the end of 2017. Vicky 
asked if this included the new Tysons project. Leila explained that Capital One pulled its original proffer to 
build a community center and have substituted a performing arts venue – with a large footprint stage and 
house. This will support Capital One needs for a conference center space. Adjacent to that space will be 
a black box facility with a capacity of 200-300 seats. She said that the proffer element makes some 
portion of the facility’s calendar available to Fairfax County-based arts organizations. Leila said this is in 
early negotiations, but cautioned that the initial proposals reflect very limited calendar access for County 
arts organizations. Leila thinks this facility will be a great asset for Fairfax County but she doesn’t see it as 
being as connected to the community as RCC’s arts venues are. Paul asked where it would be located. 
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Leila said it would be the first two floors of Capital One, across from Wegmans, on the Metro Line. Bill P. 
asked if Boston Properties was still considering building a performing arts center as a proffer. Leila said 
there is a tremendous interest in including an arts center at Reston Town Center (RTC) North 
development. She expects that if the RTC North project moves forward, there’s potential for a significant 
proffer opportunity to realize an arts center.  
 
Leila moved on to the Building Community section in the Strategic Plan. She reported that the Greater 
Reston Chamber of Commerce is still pursuing the Reston Marketing Initiative (RMI). If this doesn’t come 
to fruition by the end of April, RCC will assume a larger role in building a community calendar for use in a 
web environment. BeBe noted that we’ve heard from the community for years that they’d like a true 
community calendar. She and Leila are looking at how RCC could spearhead creation of this calendar 
either in the context of RMI or separately if needed. Leila also explained that we’ve contributed a great 
deal to the Reston Opportunity Neighborhood (RestON) Initiative. Eileen added that she sat on a panel at 
Cornerstones to hire someone to lead this effort and they continue to get the pieces in place so that they 
can create the right programs to develop and deploy to make a difference in the community. Bill P. asked 
about the programmatic goals of RestON. Eileen said it’s a cradle-to-career initiative to bridge gaps in 
services offered to youth. Leila said one of the past challenges in our similar efforts was getting service 
providers to share data and resources; the design of RestON includes data sharing and gap analysis 
arising from all available data. Vicky asked if RMI was internal to the Reston community alone. Leila 
explained that the goal was to rebrand Reston as a destination with a new tag line (Planned. Proven. 
Connected.) to replace Live Work Play. Bill P. asked if that meant that Reston would really be abandoning 
Live Work Play. Leila said yes in terms of using that tagline for marketing purposes; it has become so 
ubiquitous all over the region and country that it no longer distinguishes Reston from other places. Bill P. 
said he doesn’t agree with that because a lot of people in Reston identify with and really believe that 
message. Paul asked if the issue with consensus was just because there are so many different 
organizations. Leila said yes; she explained that everyone agreed this initiative should live in GRCC, but 
other organizations still have input into strategy. Bill P. added that he thought the tagline sounded very 
corporate. Paul agreed and said it feels that way because it’s spearheaded by an agency that serves the 
corporate community. The campaign is intended to offer compelling evidence of Reston’s attractiveness 
to businesses, new residents and visitors. 
 
Leila said there have been five participants in eLearning and Eileen has set a goal of 30 participants for 
2017. She asked Paul if he can add some insight into the virtual learning community. He said the virtual 
learning marketplace is very crowded and that the range of options for people seeking online education 
and certifications is only getting broader. 
 
Eileen shared progress that staff has made bringing RCC programs to several apartment buildings and 
multi-family dwelling locations in Reston. She reported that we are hiring a staff person in a new position 
to work on this initiative and other of RCC’s collaboration endeavors. She also noted that these outreach 
efforts fit nicely with the RestON initiative. She spoke about our new afterschool program at Dogwood and 
the growing afterschool program at Langston Hughes Middle School.  
 
Leila asked Tom to share data on our Fee Waiver program, which was expanded in 2016. He noted that 
the change was prompted by feedback that the $150 Fee Waiver allotment was not enough to buy an 
annual swim pass and also do other activities. He noted the trends following that change. Paul asked 
what changed between 2014 and 2015. Tom explained that we stopped allowing household members to 
combine individual allotments for the benefit of fewer household members. Leila described that increasing 
the income eligibility levels have also assisted families in avoiding costly unintended expenses if their 
income increases slightly. Bill P. asked about the General Payments graph. He said the graph is helpful 
but he’s interested in the number of individuals that have actually taken classes. Tom said we could 
further investigate how many households are qualified in the program and provide that data. 
 
Leila finished reviewing the Strategic Plan focus areas including an update on our National Recreation 
and Park Association (NRPA) accreditation status. Paul asked what the benefit was to achieving this 
designation. Leila explained it helps identify gaps in operating procedures and highlights opportunities to 
improve and institutionalize best practices with respect to these processes. Bill B. added that it is a widely 
respected designation that lends a good deal of credibility to the organization’s programming; the Park 
Authority has this designation.  
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Discussion: Participation Data, Financial Profile, Revenue Strategies and Community Engagement 
The group took a short break before Leila reviewed key participation points from the attached 
presentation. She noted that our program initiatives resulted in increases in participation by Teen and 55+ 
patrons, but we’re seeing a decline in Adult, Youth and Family program participation numbers. She thinks 
bringing more programs out into the community will help address this issue. In addition to changing family 
habits with respect to leisure activities, there is increasing competition in the community. We have to find 
our niches and lanes where we can do what no other provider can do. We also need to find the price 
point “sweet spots”; this could mean adjusting prices so that we can apply a consistent 55+ discount 
across all lines of business of 20 percent. Paul asked about tiered pricing (different discounts for 55-65 
and 65+, for example). Leila explained that there were challenges with this sort of strategy in terms of 
implementation.  
 
Bill P. objected to any strategy that involves raising prices. He thinks keeping enrollment figures up is 
more important than increasing revenue. Leila said we want to eliminate the inequity that exists within the 
organization; we have a different discount for adults 55+ in the Aquatics environment from the discount in 
Leisure and Learning. There was general discussion on discounts and price point equity issues. Bill P. 
continued to voice his concerns with the plans for the 55+ pricing and discount changes; he urged 
everyone to seriously consider the impacts of it. There was a robust discussion on the strategies and 
goals for this. Given the variations among programs, it was agreed that a straightforward table that 
illustrates a “before and after” fee for the appropriate sample of programs would be the most useful tool to 
create to help our patrons understand the changes we might make. 
 
Paul asked about slide five of the attached participation data presentation and why there was such a 
severe drop in community events numbers. Leila said it was mostly a result of the Northern Virginia Fine 
Arts Festival being impacted by heavy rain and very cold temperatures. 
 
Tom noted we have a limited footprint and our biggest challenge is that our meeting rooms are often 
booked with programs. We have a fixed aquatic venue but increased demand for that programming. 
Those realities drive limitations of our existing facility footprint. As programming staff identifies future 
goals, we’re going to look at renovating and improving our buildings to discover how we could maximize 
the facilities’ potential to better support programming needs.  
 
Tom noted that our facilities have been brought up to date with mechanical systems. Bill P. asked Bill B. a 
realistic timeframe for the new recreation center at Reston Town Center North. Bill B. said we’ll have a 
better idea at the end of the year when Phase 1 planning is complete and we can look at future 
implementation time frames. Phase 1 is anticipated to be complete around the same time that Phase 2 of 
the Metro Silver Line opens. Bill P. asked if the final facility would operate like Oak Marr, Spring Hill and 
other Park Authority recreation centers. Bill B. said he is hoping for the same community engagement on 
the rec center as the Park Authority had with the Lake Fairfax skate park, while remembering that 
aquatics and court space are the top two priorities in the facility. Bill P. pointed out that we cannot yet 
determine the use for our pool since the Park Authority will not know the rec center’s purpose for quite 
some time.  
 
Leila thinks we should explore replacement of the systems we have while meeting the service 
requirements of our existing swim population. She suggested planning in such a way that as a new facility 
comes online, we have the potential to make a significant change to our facilities (e.g., remove walls, 
expand space, etc.). Tom noted that we don’t want to make decisions that will be a waste of resources 
based on the rec center capabilities. Bill P. encouraged Tom to explore solar and geo thermal options for 
the pool. Tom said we are already exploring these options. There was general discussion about “green 
facilities” and their benefits. Further discussion of options for renovation – particularly with respect to our 
aquatics facility – would occur in the Saturday morning session. 
 
Karen concluded by thanking everyone for their input. She encouraged everyone to think about our 
discussions and bring any further input or questions back at 10:00 a.m. the next day.  
 
The meeting concluded at 4:01 p.m.  
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RESTON COMMUNITY CENTER 
BOARD OF GOVERNORS  

LONG RANGE PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT 
JANUARY 7, 2017 

 
Present were: 

 Bev Cosham 
 Bill Bouie 
 Lisa Sechrest-Ehrhardt 
 Michelle Moyer 

 Bill Keefe 
 Vicky Wingert 
 Paul D. Thomas 
 Bill Penniman

Absent and excused: 
 Gerald Zavala  

 
Guests: 

 Wayne Hughes, Principal, Hughes Group Architects 
 Lynn Reda, Associate, Hughes Group Architects 

 
Attending from the RCC Staff: 

 Leila Gordon, Executive Director 
 Thomas Ward, Deputy Director 
 Eileen Boone 
 Linda Ifert 
 Joe Leary 
 Pam Leary 
 Fred Russo 

 
 

 Renata Wojcicki 
 BeBe Nguyen 
 Brian Gannon 
 Harun Rashid 
 Cristin Bratt 
 Barbara Wilmer 

 
Bev welcomed everyone at 10:08 a.m. and offered the following three quotes to inspire us for the day.  

“Coming together is a beginning; keeping together is progress; working together is success.” – Henry 
Ford  
 
“Success is no accident. It is hard work, perseverance, learning, studying, sacrifice and most of all, 
love of what you are doing or learning to do.” – Pelé 
 
“I, not events, have the power to make me happy or unhappy today. I can choose which it shall be. 
Yesterday is dead, tomorrow hasn't arrived yet. I have just one day, today, and I'm going to be happy 
in it.” – Groucho Marx 

 
Leila noted that she had a few takeaways from the previous day’s conversation. The staff will create the 
kind of comparative table of our pricing shifts that will make clear that we are adjusting in ways to be fair, 
to eliminate barriers to participation, to continue to be affordable. The table and related materials such as 
comparisons to other providers will be given to the Board to review prior to our community engagement in 
February. She further noted that given what we know about our competitive environment, and the growing 
population of Reston’s residents and employees, we should be programming without regard to past 
boundaries that may no longer be applicable. We will offer programs and activities on the full array of 
topics, using the broadest spectrum of community locales and resources. As the size of the community 
grows, it’s clear that options will also grow. We have to remain nimble and relevant to assure our success. 
 
Karen reviewed today’s agenda and timeline and explained that we will end with criteria, priorities and a 
plan for our engagement with the community as we establish funding and programming priorities.  
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Karen welcomed Wayne Hughes of Hughes Group Architects to present proposals for repurposing the 
existing natatorium at RCC Hunters Woods. Since the pool systems need to be replaced anyway, the 
opportunity exists to repurpose the entire pool facility. Wayne introduced his associate Lynn Reda and 
shared that she is a master swimmer, swim mom, swim coach, U.S. swim official and that she once swam 
from Alcatraz to San Francisco. Wayne explained that Hughes Architects was founded in Reston, VA. He 
originally worked for the firm that designed RCC Hunters Woods (Jansons, Roberts, Taylor and 
Associates). He actually built the cardboard models of the building for consideration. He has abiding 
affection for the Reston Community Center and what it has become in the past 40 years. He noted that 
Hughes Group Architects have now designed more than 40 community centers and 45 university activity 
centers. The biggest change regarding these types of facilities that he has seen is the growing popularity 
of fitness and fitness equipment. He believes that for RCC to continue to be relevant to contemporary 
society, we need to look at the big picture, not just aquatics.  
 
Wayne presented the attached three options to renovate the pool:  

 Option 1: 5,800 Square foot Expansion to include the following features: 
o 25-M x 25-YD Lap Pool to be kept at 78-83F 
o Warm Water Pool to be kept at 84-86F 
o Spa Pool to be kept at 103-104F 
o Expansion of existing locker rooms 

 

 Option 2: 7,000 Square foot Expansion to include the following features: 
o 6-Lane x 25-YD Lap Pool to be kept at 78-83F 
o Teaching Pool to be kept at 84-86F 
o Therapy Pool to be kept at 86-88F 
o Spa Pool to be kept at 103-104F 
o Expansion of existing locker rooms 

 

 Option 3: No building expansion; existing footprint would be redesigned to include the following 
features: 

o 6-Lane x 25-YD Pool to be kept at 78-83F 
o Warm Water Pool to be kept at 84-86F 
o Spa Pool to be kept at 103-104F 
o Expansion of existing locker rooms would be dependent on code issues regarding 

occupancy loads 
 
Wayne noted that all of the plans could be altered to address issues such as storage areas, zero-depth 
entry, pool depth, etc. He also reviewed photos of some other aquatic and recreation centers that Hughes 
Group Architects have built, in order to help the group visualize what the RCC natatorium could look like.  
 
Bill P. asked if there would be downtime for just replacing systems. Leila said the multiple systems 
replacement projects alone would require a minimum four-month closure. That could be done in June-
September 2018 so that outdoor pools could help lessen the burden on our patrons.  
 
Paul asked about the deep water impact and potential revenue loss we might incur by losing the deep 
water space. Wayne and Joe agreed that eight feet is a minimum for lifeguard/ and water safety 
instruction. Wayne said the 6-lane pool in Option 3 could potentially be eight feet deep to minimize the 
impact of removal of the diving well. 
 
There was general discussion about the proposed options. Bill P. asked the potential closure period for 
each option. The shortest closure period would be 12-16 months for Option 3. Leila reminded everyone 
that we will need to close for four months either way for systems replacement. She believes that since the 
closure is necessary in any case, this might be the right time to extend the closure in order to renovate 
the pool so that it better serves patron and partner demand. Vicky asked if Option 3 included the flexibility 
to build an addition in the future, an addition that could potentially adapt the pool to look like the footprint 
of Option 2. Wayne said it absolutely left that door open. Wayne also noted that Option 1 was the most 
expensive and longest closure time because it involves removing and replacing the current support 
beams for the natatorium. The other two plans leave them in place. Option 3 would be the least 
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expensive since it does not involve a building expansion. Leila noted that Option 3 could be absorbed 
within the constraints of our current capital reserves; she does not believe it would require additional 
revenue. Board members were most interested in Option 3 that carried the lowest costs and shortest 
length of time of pool closure. Wayne will provide similar illustration and details for Option 3 and send that 
back to Leila this month. The group broke for lunch at 11:45 a.m.  
 
Therapeutic Recreation 
Following lunch, Eileen presented a proposal for a new Therapeutic Recreation cost center. She 
explained that our staff is already well-suited for this field: she has a degree in therapeutic recreation and 
PD has worked in arts therapy. She also noted that this is a high-demand service. She shared numbers 
highlighting the number of persons with learning and physical disabilities in Reston, but noted that there 
are very few programs offered by Fairfax County’s Neighborhood & Community Services within Reston. 
She is proposing that RCC become a leader in specialized fitness and art therapy programs for the 
Reston community.  
 
Bill asked for a stronger definition of therapeutic recreation. Eileen explained that it is the use of 
recreation and art interventions to address the specific needs of individuals with physical or psychological 
disabilities. These programs contribute to better health, recovery and well-being by restoring or 
strengthening motor and cognitive skills, building confidence and integrating learned skills into community 
settings. It is not physical therapy from a medical perspective, but rather programming focused on growth 
through activities such as the creative arts, sports and leisure education. 
 
Bill P. expressed concerns that if we committed to this low-revenue program with a high subsidy level, it 
could become very challenging to sustain it if there should be a significant shift in our resources such as 
we saw during the recession.  
 
Leila explained that the significant added cost for this cost center is due largely to the cost of hiring an 
expert to manage the program. We would like to have someone who can offer expertise to all staff so that 
we might be able to mainstream more patrons into our existing programming and activities. While it’s true 
that there are different models for these offerings – where higher prices are charged for example for art 
therapy than for socialization activities – she thinks we should be conservative in considering the revenue 
potential.  
 
Paul asked how confident staff is that this would require a full-time employee. Leila said she is highly 
confident since we want the person’s reach to extend to aquatics and all lines of business; the individual 
would also be teaching in addition to administering.  
 
Leila noted that to proceed with the presented program cost center ideas, we should conduct a targeted 
needs-analysis about leisure, recreational fitness and cultural preferences in the Reston community. This 
will give us some confidence in the interests as well as the demographics of the audiences we would be 
serving.  
 
Digital Media, Video and Film  
Leila reviewed the attached Digital Media, Video and Film cost center proposal. She explained that the 
Reston documentary film project highlighted a strong desire for education and opportunities in the areas 
of media production such as video-making, documentary filming, YouTube channels and the like. There’s 
a strong contingent of professionals in the community interested in the opportunity to learn and hone this 
craft. There are also many organizations interested in obtaining videos that can meet marketing needs. 
Leila asked Rebekah Wingert-Jabi to create a program proposal that would meet these needs and reach 
out to the hard-to-reach teen/young adult demographic in our community. 
 
Leila explained that this field requires a low student-teacher ratio, although there are opportunities for 
bigger classes at the introductory level (residencies at middle schools or high schools). The program 
would offer hands-on practice and experiences. Leila outlined the startup costs but noted it’s a snapshot 
in time since the cost for this sort of equipment is constantly changing. The costs on the attachment 
include a leasing cost estimate from EDENS (property manager for Hunter Woods Village Center), though 
she noted it might come in even lower.  
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Leila said similar digital media program experiences range from a brick-and-mortar program in Brooklyn 
which is a fully subsidized community program to a similar program on the west coast which includes 
much higher fees associated with the same type of curriculum. That program costs $1,000 for two weeks 
of camp in order to build skills and create products. She said that we know that many Reston non-profits 
are willing to pay to get a high-quality video that they can share with grant makers and donors. She also 
noted that since there is no central print publication in the Reston community, people increasingly rely on 
electronic media delivered via their phone as a primary source of information. She believes that if we can 
start populating that space with videos about the RCC experience from the patron perspective, that we 
will greatly increase our reach. We would simultaneously be building a communications and marketing 
layer for which we don’t have the capacity today. Ultimately, we’d be training students who could then 
operate their own studio and then run programming for their audience. Animation is another opportunity to 
deliver a curriculum with a robust potential revenue return.  
 
Paul said he envisioned something like a “digital torpedo factory.” Leila agreed and added that she sees 
options at Reston Town Center and Hunters Woods that are attractive for location of this type of program. 
Reston Town Center offers great space, a built-in technology cohort and is very high profile. But the 
Hunters Woods Village Center is also attractive because we’re reaching the people where they live, 
bringing more people to our flagship location and would have significantly reduced overhead.  
 
Bill K. said the program would be a wonderful complement to South Lake High School’s arts program. He 
noted the recent success of SLHS alum Benny Blanco, who is a 28-year-old rapper, songwriter, record 
producer, musician, re-mixer and record label owner. He started mixing music in his bedroom in Reston 
and has now written and produced songs for Ed Sheeran, Rihanna, Maroon 5, Justin Bieber, Katy Perry 
and many more artists.  
 
There was discussion on the program’s merits. Michelle asked if it needed to start at a director-level 
instead of maybe a program within another cost center. She is also concerned about the frequency of 
equipment replacement. Leila said the expertise level warrants director-level pay. The group agreed that 
the software in particular will require regular maintenance that will be difficult to estimate because of the 
changing technology and needs in this marketplace.  
 
Considering both proposed cost centers, Bill P. suggested that RCC maintain significant money in our 
reserves because he believes the market is going to drop in the next five years and we may need to rely 
on these reserves again.  
 
Criteria, Priorities & Engagement Planning:  
Leila suggested that we focus our February Community Relations and Program/Policy meeting discussion 
on the proposed aquatics facility and two new cost centers. We can then use input/feedback from that 
meeting to formulate a plan for needs analysis, financial feasibility planning and implementation 
requirements. Staff will then return in March with further refinement of the investigation process and 
facility planning issues. She also noted that we will have a better idea of our tax base performance by 
March.  
 
There was discussion about the tax base, building growth and demand level. Leila noted that there is a 
rather bleak outlook for the Fairfax County General Fund. Despite that the number of projects and their 
scope that are in the pipeline for Reston suggests that our tax base will expand in the next two to five 
years fairly substantially. She would like to put RCC in a profile where we reduce our Capital reserves 
over the same time frame to address the facility needs we must address while also positioning ourselves 
to be attractive for years to come regardless of other competition. Regarding the aquatics center, we are 
looking at a one-time outlay that potentially doesn’t carry any additional tax revenue or bond issue. The 
cost profiles of the two proposed cost centers are relatively modest: they includes two full-time positions, 
part-time employment and some equipment/operating costs. She noted that $200-$300K of core costs 
could be absorbed within our budget resources. Combined cost of a significant renovation and new 
programming would not preclude continuing to build reserves of approximately $1-2M; that would be 
sufficient in the event that tax base growth levels off or falls.  
 
Bill P. suggested we appoint an ambassador for proffers to talk to developers; he thinks Bill Keefe would 
be a great fit. Bill K. said a trust fund should be established from proffers. Leila reminded everyone that 
we’ve made crystal clear to Cathy Hudgins that our priority and the community priority is the rec center 
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and the art center. She suggested that if proffers achieve both of these amenities for the community it 
would be substantial and in all likelihood provide significant options for RCC partnering in the context of 
the Park Authority facility or operation of the arts venue.  
 
Bill P. pointed out how many businesses are going in and that no proffer amenities have been offered to 
the Reston community or the Reston Community Center. Paul pointed out that we need to share with 
developers the benefit of partnering with us: we are programming the space so there is little for them to 
manage. He thinks these points need to be better communicated to Reston developers. Bill K. expressed 
that we can play an important role in connecting new developments to the community and supports our 
efforts to continue reaching out to projects and offering our services to support their tenants.  
 
Leila suggested a Long Range Planning Committee meeting in late January to review financials and a 
road map for the February Community Relations and Program/Policy meeting. The group agreed to LRP 
Committee Meetings on January 30 at 6:30 p.m. and Monday, February 6 at 7:00 p.m. (immediately 
preceding the 8:00 p.m. Monthly Meeting). 
 
The meeting concluded at 1:51 p.m.  






